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City of Elko  ) 

County of Elko ) 

State of Nevada )     SS September 11, 2018 

 

The City Council of the City of Elko, State of Nevada met for a regular meeting 

beginning at 4:00 p.m., Tuesday, September 11, 2018. 

 

 This meeting was called to order by Mayor Chris Johnson. 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Mayor Johnson read a Proclamation by the Mayor in Recognition of Patriot Day September 11, 

2018 and asked for a moment of silence. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

 

Mayor Present: Chris J. Johnson  

 

Council Present: Councilman John Rice left at 6:14 pm 

Councilwoman Simons 

Councilman Robert Schmidtlein 

     Councilman Reece Keener 

 

City Staff Present: Curtis Calder, City Manager 

   Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager 

   Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director 

   Kelly Wooldridge, City Clerk 

   Dennis Strickland, Public Works Director 

   Cathy Laughlin, City Planner 

   Jack Snyder, Deputy Fire Chief 

   Ben Reed Jr., Police Chief 

James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director 

Candi Quilici, Accounting Manager 

Jim Foster, Airport Manager 

Bob Thibault, Civil Engineer 

Jeff Ford, Building Official 

   Diann Byington, Recording Secretary 

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

 

Pursuant to N.R.S. 241, this time is devoted to comments by the public, if any, and 

discussion of those comments. No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this 

item on the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on a successive 

agenda and identified as an item for possible action. ACTION WILL NOT BE TAKEN 
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Lynette Vega, Facilitator for Survivors of Suicide Loss, explained she was presenting for Suicide 

Prevention Month.  She invited all to attend some September events (Exhibits “A-D”).  She 

discussed suicide statistics and the upcoming events.   

 

Mayor Johnson read a proclamation acknowledging National Suicide Prevention Month and 

presented a copy of it to Lynette Vega. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: August 28, 2018 Regular Session 

 

Not approved 

 

I. PRESENTATIONS 

 

A. Presentation by Josh Weber, Sam Castor and Ryan Cherry, Nevadans for 

Affordable Clean Energy Choices, regarding Question No. 3 “The Energy Choice 

Initiative”, and matters related thereto.  INFORMATION ONLY-NON 

ACTION ITEM 

 

Ryan Cherry, consultant with SB Strategies working for The Energy Choice Initiative “Yes on 

Question 3”, spoke in favor of Question 3 and handed out some documents (Exhibits “E & F”).  

He stated there is a lot of misinformation about Question 3.  They want to address some of the 

myths included in Exhibit “E”.  They believe this will offer lower power bills.  Nevada does 

have some of the lowest rates in the nation but they feel the rates should be lower.  Clean energy 

has a potential of adding 35,000 jobs to the state of Nevada, with increases every year, to a total 

of 62,000 jobs.  Whether or not this initiative passes, there will still be strict regulations 

protecting the customers’ rights.  There have been comparisons to California, and how they have 

failed in choice markets, but this is a different case. 

 

Sam Castor, representing SWITCH and Yes On 3, added more to the discussion and stated many 

people have their opinions but they feel they can make this an opportunity that can benefit 

everyone. 

 

Councilman Rice asked about the clean energy jobs.   

 

Mr. Cherry said it is a combined number of construction and sustainable jobs. 

 

Councilman Rice stated he is a fan of renewable energy.  He is hearing that this is a de-

regulation of the market.  He compares that to the de-regulation of the airline market.  It has 

worked in other communities but it hasn’t worked in rural Nevada.  He worries about those in 

rural areas that do not have the purchasing power the metropolitan areas and large companies 

have. 

 

Mr. Castor said if this passes and the market is opened, there will be significant oversite to 

ensure there is a provider of last resort, that people have the opportunity to choose and that 

people will have the opportunity to aggregate services together because there are already 

substantive federal laws that protects those certain kinds of concerns.  Nevada should have the 

cheapest power in the United States.  There is a great capacity for solar energy and geothermal.  
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Councilman Keener asked, “why are you advocating for this.”   

 

Mr. Castor answered they have saved money by leaving the NV Energy grid.  They care because 

they see change coming.  They see abuse happening and they feel they should try to stop it.     

 

Councilman Keener felt this is a great program in the metropolitan areas.  There are about 

150,000 people that reside in rural Nevada and he felt they will be left with the provider of last 

resort. 

 

Councilwoman Simons asked if this passes, who would be interested in coming in to serve us? 

 

Josh Weber, Energy Attorney and representing Yes On 3, explained he helps companies like 

Switch find power.  In large states that have restructured, there are 200-250 viable competitors in 

their markets.  He thought they could do better in Nevada, meaning fewer competitors.  He can’t 

name the companies but all of the large companies that do retail are very interested and ready to 

start serving in Nevada.  We will see a strong market.  There is an opportunity to see companies 

based here in Nevada. 

 

Councilwoman Simons asked where are those large companies based. 

 

Mr. Weber answered the bigger energy companies are usually based in Houston, Texas.  He is 

pushing for some to be based here.  Co-ops are good.  There will be more than one company in 

Nevada participating.  What about folks in rural locations at the end of the line?  The electric 

industry works differently.  There is no more power to send electricity to someone at the end of 

the line, the rural consumer, than someone in the city.  Technology has changed.   

 

Councilman Keener stated, in respect to Question No. 3, if the voters vote no, nothing changes, 

but if they vote yes, they are voting on the concept of de-regulation.  It would then be up to the 

Legislature. 

 

Mr. Cherry said with the vote of Yes on No. 3, you are enshrining your rights that will govern 

the legislature’s actions moving forward.  That is why he provided the language of the Initiative.  

It lines out what needs to be considered in terms of the creation of that market.  The legislature 

will have strong guidance around what they have to do over the next five years.   

 

Mr. Castor added that is why they want to make sure they are understanding what the Council 

wants.  They are going to advocate for good laws.  We can’t guarantee it since it is a legislative 

process, but that is the job of the legislature.  Battery technology is the billion-dollar question.  If 

we had sophisticated batteries, Council wouldn’t need to be worrying about the last mile 

anymore.  We should be incentivizing battery innovation and how people think about power.  

There is a way to make this a win-win for everybody. 

 

B. Presentation by Vitality Unlimited Center, Chief Executive Officer, Ester Quilici 

regarding the new Behavioral Health Clinic, and matters related thereto.  

INFORMATION ONLY – NON ACTION ITEM 
 

Ester Quilici, Vitality Unlimited Center, gave a presentation (Exhibit “G”). They applied for 

federal funding and were just awarded a $2 million grant to expand their services to Carson City 
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and Lyon County (Exhibit “H”).  The funding for certified behavioral health clinics is the wave 

of the future. 

 

Councilmembers congratulated Ms. Quilici on receiving the grant. 

 

Councilman Keener acknowledged the services that Vitality has provided to the community.  He 

then asked, “Are there any more plans for affordable housing?” 

 

Ms. Quilici answered they were approached to address an affordable housing development in 

Carlin.  They don’t have any more land in Elko.  If they had an opportunity, they would do more 

in Elko. 

 

Councilman Keener asked with the State Licensing Boards, was she able to get some leeway 

from them in recruiting professionals from outside the state, because they were going to 

underserved areas and counties. 

 

Ms. Quilici answered no, not at all.  What they were able to do as an inducement to bring people 

to our area is becoming a certified site for loan payback.  That is an important issue for students 

that are carrying a lot of debt.  We are recognized at the state level and have an application in for 

the federal level.  We should hear more in two to three months. 

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, asked if they are part of the network for employee assistance 

programs. 

 

Ms. Quilici answered they are open to do that.  She thought they had some already such as 

Golden Health.  We don’t seek them but will try to interest them in their services. 

 

C. Presentation by Larry Hyslop regarding a proposed Bicycle Path between the City 

of Elko and the California Trail Interpretive Center, and matters related thereto.  

INFORMATION ONLY – NON ACTION ITEM 

Larry Hyslop, California Trail Heritage Alliance, spoke about the proposed bike path that will 

start at Exit 298 and go all the way to the California Trail Center.  It is being done on NDOT 

land by NDOT.  It is in the scoping and risk assessment phase.  According to NDOT it is going 

to happen.  There will be a kick-off meeting in another month or two and they want all the 

stakeholders to attend.  He then discussed the route the bike path will travel. 

 

IV. NEW BUSINESS 

 

E. Review, discussion, and possible action to donate $1,000 from the Community 

Support Account/General Fund for the Elko High School Homecoming Parade, 

for the purpose of paying for the 2018 Homecoming Parade Permit, and matters 

related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 Annually, the City of Elko donates money to various organizations through the 

Community Support Account.  Although the Homecoming Parade was not 

included in the FY 2018/2019 Budget, adequate revenues exist to cover the 
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expenditure.  A budget augmentation will be required prior to the end of the fiscal 

year.  CC 

 

Councilman Rice disclosed that his daughter is the Senior Class President and may be addressing 

the Council but he does not need to recuse himself. 

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, said the money is available and there will need to be a budget 

augmentation or transfer.  If Council decides to include the Homecoming Parade donation to the 

Community Support donation list, it will need to be addressed at the next budget process. 

 

Bob Thibault, Civil Engineer, showed the parade route on the overhead screen. 

 

Kim McKnight, Elko High School said last year they had to alter the route with everything 

happening with the tower.  Since then she spoke to the Chief and he said they can go back to this 

route. 

 

Olivia Rice was there representing the Elko High School Student Body.  She thanked the City for 

supporting the long standing tradition of having their Homecoming Parade through downtown 

Elko.  They want to show the local business owners appreciation for their support for their 

traditions and activities.  They also learn a sense of community by including the community of 

Elko in their activities.  The crowds they have at their games, the fans at the pep rally and parade, 

and other activities are larger than many of their rival schools get at their activities.  The parade 

is their best effort to go out into the community for exposure to the businesses.  She thanked 

them again for helping to continue this tradition.   

 

Jim Winer, 700 Idaho Street, stated he saw this on the agenda and thought it appeared 

dysfunctional that there is a fee and the City will agree to pay for it.  There are some businesses 

in the community that would be willing to share the fee of the parade if need be.  The fee was set 

to offset police fees and whatnot.  A lot of folks are saying it is a small parade, ten floats and it is 

a tradition, maybe the City can look at how this is handled in the future.  The language to the 

policy is tricky but the business community is out there willing to do a temporary help.  He 

wanted the City to look at fees for parades differently depending on the tradition and what it 

brings forth to the community, etc. 

 

Councilwoman Simons stated that in one year we had 17 parades.  When you have 12 or 17 

parades it adds up.  When taxpayers give them their money and expect it to go to roads, fire 

services or something, and then we say we are spending thousands of dollars on parades, we felt 

that was hard to justify to the constituents.  Not everyone wants their tax money to go to parades.  

That was why they sat down and looked at what it costs to pay overtime policemen and the Street 

Department, and that is why they started charging.  The hiccup in the plan was the Homecoming 

Parade because it is different.  We did look at ways to word the code but could not come up with 

a way they could word it for that.  It does seem backwards but she thought this was something 

they could do to help.  If they just keep up with that request then it will work out, hopefully 

perpetually, and Jim would not have to scramble every year to see if people will help.  This is 

probably the best plan.   

 

Councilman Rice thanked Jim Winer for his help.  This is a remedy they have for the time being 

and maybe they can come up with another plan in the future. 
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Councilwoman Simons said the legal counsel said we, as a local government, are not allowed to 

give something of value away.  There are some rules and that is why we can’t just say they are 

exempt.  There is now a value to this and we are not permitted to just give this to them. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

approve a donation of $1,000 from the Community Support Account General Fund for the 

Elko High School Homecoming Parade, for the purpose of paying the 2018 Homecoming 

Parade permit.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

   

D. Review, consideration, and possible action to initiate an Off Highway Vehicle 

(OHV) Ordinance, pursuant to NRS 490, by amending Title 7 of the Elko City 

Code, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 NRS 490 allows cities and/or counties to designate paved roadways for limited 

Off Highway Vehicle (OHV) use.  Information has been included in the agenda 

packet for review.  CC 

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, explained there was quite a bit of information in the packet.  This is 

just the initiation phase and we do not have a draft ordinance yet.  There is a matrix in the packet 

that shows what other Nevada communities have done.  Ultimately we need to keep in mind the 

way our community is laid out.  There is a lot of NDOT right-of-way and there are bridges.  

There is an ordinance regarding OHV usage around the homes, 300 ft. distance requirement.  In 

the summer, spring and fall months, the City receives complaints about OHV around the City.  

These are things to keep in mind.   

 

Councilman Keener asked if it is possible to cross NDOT right-of-way but not travel on it. 

 

Mr. Calder answered that was his understanding.  There are other things to keep in mind such as 

OHV registration and age limits.  These vehicles are not made for pavement use and handle 

differently on pavement than dirt.  We have folks in the audience that would like to speak on this 

matter. 

 

Clair Morris, 3131 Midland Drive, said when he travels he looks for areas that have golf courses 

and are ATV friendly.  They are just as safe, or safer than riding a motorcycle.  Irresponsible 

drivers do make it bad for people who are responsible.  They do create dust.  From a tourist 

aspect, this can bring people to Elko.  Years ago we had an ATV convention here.  He was the 

Police Chief at the time and they had to escort the drivers out of town to get to the trails.  That 

would not be necessary of an ordinance is passed. 

 

John Glenn, 420 30th Street, said the legislature asked the OHV division to go out to 

communities that would have skin in the game and find out who may be for it.  They did a 

questionnaire on it.  The OHV commission is planning on bringing the OHV trail to Elko County 

and connect with Utah and Arizona.  There will be a lot of tourism coming in.  Utah has 

increased their tourism by adopting this.  You can wait to see what the recommendation would 

be from the OHV division.  Another option would be to look at what other states are doing. 
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Councilman Keener asked if we are waiting for some guidelines coming out from the state. 

 

Mr. Glenn answered a survey was completed and we will see the results of the survey.  There is 

money available through the OHV Commission via grants.  You will get signage and money 

help. 

 

Mr. Calder said another thing that is popular is GPS based tracks.  If you were to ride into Elko 

on the Nevada BDR, which Elko is part of, you are following a GPS track and it brings you right 

over the mountains to the south into Hamilton Stage and then you ride into town and it takes you 

to gas stations and hotels or wherever you want to go.  You have a guide programed on the GPS.  

Maybe the OHV can help us come up with GPS Tracks that can be downloaded from our 

website.  A lot of the side-by-sides come with GPS already.  That is another way to help guide 

people to where they need to go. 

 

Mr. Glenn said you can go from one end of the state to another without touching paved roads but 

you still need to get gas and have a place to stay.   

 

Councilman Schmidtlein said the OHV is justified but he would like to know what the 

designated routes are going to be.  It is the way of the future.  He is on the fence a bit and wants 

to see what the commission comes back with.  We need to be careful and have designated routes. 

 

Councilman Keener thought it would be helpful to have a committee formed and have them 

bring guidelines back to Council. 

 

Mr. Glenn said if we are going to do it, do it right.  The Spring Creek Association didn’t do it 

right. 

 

Mayor Johnson is in support of different types of use.  He would like to leave his house and go to 

trails.  We should look at Utah and Arizona to see what they implemented.  We won’t have all 

the answers tonight but if this sounds conceptually something that could be for Elko, we will 

move this on to the next step. 

 

Chief Reed said he spent some time looking at this.  He owns three ATV’s and he runs them 

around his ranch almost every day.  Every time he tears one up Mr. Shippy has to fix it.  For our 

troops, they will get the conflicts and the calls.  The ordinance needs to be clearly defined to 

avoid conflicts.  We talked today about doing a one year review to see if anything needs to be 

corrected.  Most of us are responsible riders but Elko is a bigger city than some other places.  

The OHV Commission sends him stuff everyday asking how they can help.  He goes to other 

parts of the state and sees these trails and maybe it is time to get this going in the city.  Maybe 

those in the city need somewhere to ride to?  There is money available for that.   

 

Terry St. Louis, representing Ships Cycles, handed out copies of designated routes from a couple 

of areas in the state (Exhibit “I”).  Logandale, Nevada was the first ATV friendly town in 

Nevada and in Clark County.  The ATV’s have their own little lane where they can drive.  

Logandale has benefited from the ATV folks that live there and visit. 
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Doug Shippy wondered if instead of designated routes, should we make routes we cannot use?  

He is thinking that needs to be specified.  That way everyone in the city can get gas and then ride 

out of town.   

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilman Rice, to direct 

the City Manager’s Office to oversee the formation of a committee to draft guidelines and 

recommendations allowing Off Highway Vehicle usage within the City of Elko, and this 

will be a committee consisting of our Elko Police Department and any other entities of law 

enforcement that he feels are necessary, Elko Convention and Visitors Authority, and other 

stake holders and concerned citizens.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

II. CONSENT AGENDA 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible approval of the revised City of Elko 

Personnel Policy, Chapter 2.10 Drug-and Alcohol-Free Workplace, and matters 

related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The Federal Department of Transportation (DOT) issued a Final rule which 

requires covered employers to make changes to their DOT drug-testing program.  

The new rule added four semi-synthetic opioids to the existing testing panel, 

which are classified by the Controlled Substance Act as Schedule II drugs and 

are: hydrocodone, hydromorphone, oxymorphone, and oxycodone.  This new rule 

is in addition to the current DOT’s standard five-panel drug-testing program 

which includes amphetamines, cocaine, marijuana, phencyclidine, and opiates 

(now referred to as opioids). This rule applies to all employers in DOT-regulated 

industries subject to 49 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) Part 40.  The Drug 

and Alcohol Free Workplace Policy (Chapter 2.10) has been updated to reflect 

these changes. AB 

 

B. Review, consideration, and possible approval of the revised City of Elko 

Personnel Policy, Chapter 13 Vehicle Operators Drug and Alcohol Policy, and 

matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

The Federal Department of Transportation (DOT) issued a Final rule which 

requires covered employers to make changes to their DOT drug-testing program.  

The new rule added four semi-synthetic opioids to the existing testing panel, 

which are classified by the Controlled Substance Act as Schedule II drugs and 

are: hydrocodone, hydromorphone, oxymorphone, and oxycodone.  This new rule 

is in addition to the current DOT’s standard five-panel drug-testing program 

which includes amphetamines, cocaine, marijuana, phencyclidine, and opiates 

(now referred to as opioids).  This rule applies to all employers in DOT-regulated 

industries subject to 49 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) Part 40.  The Vehicle 

Operators Drug and Alcohol Policy (Chapter 13) has been updated to reflect these 

changes. AB 
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** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

approve the consent agenda.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

III.  APPROPRIATIONS 

 

A. Review and possible approval of Warrants, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

approve the general warrants.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

C. Review and possible approval of Great Basin Engineering Warrants, and matters 

related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

approve the Great Basin Engineering warrants.   
 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilman Schmidtlein abstained.) 
 

B.  Review and possible approval of Print ‘N Copy Warrants, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilwoman 

Simons, to approve Print ‘N Copy warrants.   

 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilman Keener abstained.)   
 

IV. NEW BUSINESS (Cont.) 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible authorization to solicit Statements of 

Qualifications for the Exit 298 Lift Station and Sewer Design, and matters related 

thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

This capital project is budgeted for in the current fiscal year. The design work 

would consist of designing a lift station and a sewer force main back to the Water 

Reclamation Facility. If authorized, Staff will bring back a ratings sheet to 

Council for possible award at a future meeting. RL 

 

Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director, explained this is an item that was brought to council over a 

year ago.  He was directed to hold off until there is more development in the area.  We now have 

more players.  He would like to solicit SOQ’s for this. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein asked how soon will Komatsu break ground.   
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Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager, answered in the next 30 days or so they will start 

grading the property.  They are working with management in Japan to finalize the size of the 

project.  They also have to be actively developing the property to annex into the city. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilwoman 

Simons, to authorize soliciting Statements of Qualifications for the Exit 298 Sewer Design 

Lift Station.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

B. Review, consideration, and possible approval to grant a Utility Easement to Sierra 

Pacific Power Company, a Nevada Corporation, d/b/a NV Energy across property 

owned by the City of Elko along Bullion Road on APN 006-090-059 and matters 

related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

NV Energy is requesting the City grant an easement over the location of an 

existing pole line. This land was formerly owned by the BLM. The BLM had 

granted an easement for the pole line, but the location of the former easement was 

not clearly defined.  The granting of this easement clarifies the rights of NV 

Energy to operate and maintain the utility in the existing location. City Staff 

supports this request. BT 

 

Bob Thibault explained where the parcel was.  This is land given to us from the BLM some years 

ago.  Legal counsel has reviewed this request and has approved moving forward. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, to 

approve the granting of an easement to NV Energy across a parcel of land identified as 

APN: 006-090-059, owned by the City as described in the Grant of Easement document.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

C. Review, consideration, and possible nomination of a new Chairperson for the 

Storm Water Advisory Committee, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 

 

Due to a Staff member resignation, the Chairperson position is currently vacant.  

Article III, Section 1 of the committee bylaws states that the City Council shall 

nominate the Chairperson. BT 

 

Mr. Thibault said he brought this to Council as the Vice Chairman of the Storm Water Advisory 

Committee.  He recommended appointing Dennis Strickland to this position. 

 

** A motion was made by Mayor Johnson, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

appoint Dennis Strickland as Chairman of the Storm Water Advisory Committee.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

F. Review, consideration, and possible approval of a request from the Elko City 

Recreation Department to close the parking lot between the City Pool and Ernie 
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Hall Field for the Trunk or Treat Event, scheduled for October 26, 2018 from 5:00 

p.m. to 8:00 p.m., and related matters thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 The Recreation Department is having their second annual Trunk or Treat Event 

and would like to utilize the parking lot to set up the event. KW 

 

James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director, explained this would be the second Trunk or Treat 

event.  We didn’t do it last year due to turnover.  There are several of these that take place 

throughout the area.  Our event won’t interfere with other Trunk or Treats.  There is another 

event that night at the pool, the Pumpkin Bob, where you can go into the pool and take a 

pumpkin home.  We have considered combining these events and close the area to traffic.  He 

also invited Council to help out with the events. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

authorize the Elko City Recreation Department to close the parking lot between the City 

Pool and Ernie Hall Field for the Trunk or Treat event.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

V. PETITIONS, APPEALS, AND COMMUNICATIONS 

 

A. Ratification of the Police Chief issuing a 30-day Temporary Packaged Liquor 

License and issue a Regular Packaged Liquor License, modifying the current 

Packaged Beer and Wine License, to Joshua and Joseph Hunt, DBA Hunt 

Convenience Stores, located at 275 12th St, Elko, NV 89801, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Chief Reed explained earlier this year, Al Park Petroleum sold to the Hunt Brothers.  They have 

recently come forth asking for regular liquor licenses at both of their locations.  This will change 

the classification of their license.  He recommended approval. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, 

ratify the Police Chief issuing a 30-day Temporary Packaged Liquor License and issue a 

Regular Packaged Liquor License, modifying the current Packaged Beer and Wine 

License, to Joshua and Joseph Hunt, dba Hunt Convenience Stores, located at 275 12th 

Street, Elko.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

B. Ratification of the Police Chief issuing a 30-day Temporary Packaged Liquor 

License and issue a Regular Packaged Liquor License, modifying the current 

Packaged Beer and Wine License, to Joshua and Joseph Hunt, DBA Idaho Street 

Station, LLC, located at 1600 Idaho St, Elko, NV 89801, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilwoman 

Simons, to ratify the Police Chief issuing a 30-day Temporary Packaged Liquor License 

and issue a Regular Packaged Liquor License, modifying the current Package Beer and 
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Wine License, to Joshua and Joseph Hund, dba Idaho Street Station, LLC, located at 1600 

Idaho Street, Elko, Nevada 89801.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

VI. REPORTS 

 

A. Mayor and City Council  

Councilman Keener was at the Planning Commission last week and there 

was a sad case of a person building a shed in his backyard and the City shut 

them down.  This man had put some serious money into it and he checked with 

the Building Department regarding building permits but didn’t check into 

setbacks.  We really need to look further into storage sheds.  Cathy Laughlin 

said they received the appeal today and this will be on the next agenda.  She 

will also take a look at this. 

Councilman Rice left at 6:14. 

Mayor Johnson said the letter went out regarding the BLM funding the 

California Trail Center.  Curtis Calder said he hasn’t heard back from the 

BLM but they are happy for the support. 

B. City Manager 

Curtis Calder said this is the last chance for anyone that wants to go to 

Nevada League of Cities (NLC).  He needs to know right now.  Scott 

Wilkinson will be on a panel at the regarding our homeless camp.  He has 

been contacted by a lady from Topeka, KS regarding the homeless camp 

because they may be looking at starting one too.  The monthly Government 

Affairs Committee meeting was held on Monday.  They are discussing the date 

for candidate forums.  They said they are shooting for mid-October.  

September 18 will be our Joint Workshop regarding the subdivision code, and 

will be held at the Convention Center. 

C. Assistant City Manager 

D. Utilities Director 

E. Public Works 

F. Airport Manager  

Jim Foster said we are 15 days into the Fence Relocation Project.  They 

are getting ready to begin the Vault Project on September 17. 

G. City Attorney 

H. Fire Chief 

I. Police Chief  

Ben Reed reported he is maybe 80-90% completed with the Brothel 

Ordinance he was asked to review.  They are making great progres with just a 

few changes.  He is also contacting the brothel owners for their suggestions.   

J. City Clerk 

K. City Planner 

L. Development Manager 

M. Administrative Services Director 

N. Parks and Recreation Director  

James Wiley updated Council on the Sports Complex.  Significantly more 

progress on the grading has been done.  They are close to having the rough 

grading completed.  Utilities are mostly in.  The utilities coming across the 
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river are now across.  The river is open and no longer dammed up.  He and 

Bob met with Granite regarding the concession stand.  They want to begin 

work on that.  He thinks we will see progress on that building ahead of 

schedule. 

O. Civil Engineer   

Bob Thibault said Granite also bid on the parking lot and they want to get 

that paved this season as well. 

P. Building Official  

Councilman Keener asked if Komatsu has come in.  Jeff Ford answered 

and we may see a grading plan this week.  They are ready to get started.  

Scott Wilkinson said Jeff is contracted with WC3 to assist us in our Building 

Code updates.  In the next 2 to 3 months, we will see those code amendments 

presented to council. 

 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

 

Pursuant to N.R.S. 241, this time is devoted to comments by the public, if any, and 

discussion of those comments. No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this 

item on the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on a successive 

agenda and identified as an item for possible action. ACTION WILL NOT BE TAKEN 

 

Thad Ballard, Wells Rural Electric Company and representing No On 3, said if we deregulate the 

electricity market, we will not be paying wholesale prices.  There are a lot of steps for the 

industry and the consumer.  NV Energy was forced to purchase renewable electricity at its 

current development cost.  Because you can buy renewable energy at 4.6 cents, when it’s being 

offered by NV Energy at 16 cents, underscores the point that they made several weeks ago.  

There is going to be a stranded cost out there and someone will get stuck with it.  All of the costs 

that NV Energy is trying to recoup will still be paid by us.  The end cost for the consumer will be 

more than we are paying right now. 

 

Garrett Hilton, Wells Rural Company, said unfortunately there are things that are based on fact 

and some things that have been said on the record, that makes it really hard for them to agree.  At 

the end of the day, we are asked to believe in a concept.  The big push is for renewable energy 

but there is no correlation between restructuring electricity markets and increased renewables.  

Question 3 does not explicitly require that more renewables are integrated onto the grid.  New 

solar generation projects may come online irrespective whether a majority of Nevada voters 

approve question 3.  Residential consumers unfamiliar with the energy choice structure can be 

disadvantaged under restructured markets in the absence of strong consumer protection 

regulations.  Putting this in the State Constitution is not the way to handle this.  We are talking 

about the right way to do this.  He agrees that they want flexibility but a constitutional 

amendment is not how you address flexibility.  We want cheap prices for Nevadans.  He is a 

millennial and would love renewable energy to be more widely used.  Looking at released 

studies, they show that is not going to be the impact for the first ten years.  Every state that has 

done this have seen rate increases.  The guarantees for lower rates has not been made. 

 

Enoch Dahl, Wells Rural Electric, explained his primary role at the company is power supply 

and finance.  It was mentioned was that the grid that exists is already paid for but that is not 
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correct.  There are service territories in State of Nevada.  We have heard people say they are in 

favor of Question 3 because then we can buy cheap electricity from Wells Rural Electric.  That is 

not true.  If you do not live within their service territory, you cannot buy their cheap power.  The 

power may be cheaper, the people that own those poles and wires will be charging those using 

them.  Those systems cost money to install and maintain. It would be nice if they were all free 

and everyone could use it.   All these things sound good but you have to look closer at what is 

really going on there. 

 

Ryan Cherry with Yes On 3, rebutted to the statements made by Wells Rural Electric.  They 

believe in the protections that are put in place for the rural co-ops.  We believe when offered 

choice, folks are not going to be leaving services or choosing it because they already have some 

of the cheapest power you can get.  He suggested that NV Energy has made this issue political.  

 

Councilman Keener asked why did he think the Nevada Mining Association has taken a position 

of no on Question 3. 

 

Mr. Cherry with Yes On 3, answered he struggles with that.  He asked to present to them and 

was denied the chance to present their case.  He does not know why they take that stand. 

 

Sam Castor, SWITCH, said it was because NV Energy sat on the board and they had a direct 

conflict of interest.  What you see is a company that has $200 billion of revenue that is doing 

everything they can to keep that revenue coming in.  When SWITCH started their exit process in 

2014, they were willing to pay the fee to be taken off the grid.  The first time they applied, the 

PUC said they were too unique and too valuable to leave.  They sued them and won.  The PUC 

was later exposed as maintaining a social media account to attempt to block SWITCH from 

going public.  They agreed to pay the fee because they did not want anyone to get hurt.  You 

cannot rely on the PUC because they are biased.  Regarding the co-op issue, they love co-ops 

and want to protect them and their customers.  The issues here are at the very core of how 

democracy works.  It is sensitive but choice in competition are things that keep people honest. 

 

Mr. Ballard, Wells Rural Electric, said they had a lengthy discussion about this before coming up 

here because they didn’t want it to become a debate.  He attended the PUC hearings and you can 

criticize the process because it wasn’t the traditional investigatory docket but it was an open 

forum where anyone and everyone could get up and say what they wanted.  There was a 

representative from the Retail Energy Supply Association and he was asked if he could assure 

that consumers will see lower rates.  He said we need to be realistic about what could happen 

here.  Even a guy that was paid to be a proponent of it was unwilling to say consumers are going 

to get a better deal.  He grew up with Wells Rural Electric.  This is life and blood and what he 

does every single day.  When they say they will aggregate the loads and get everyone a better 

deal, it sounds like they want to be your power company.  Maybe it will be a great deal or maybe 

it won’t. 

 

Councilman Keener thought that was the most public comment we’ve ever had at the end of the 

meeting for the record. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein thought it was a great dialog and there were great points from both 

sides. 
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There being no further business, Mayor Chris Johnson adjourned the meeting. 

 

 

 

_________________________________          ______________________________ 

Mayor Chris Johnson                                         Kelly Wooldridge, City Clerk 

 





































VITALITY INTEGRATED 
PROGRAMS (VIP)

ELKO, NEVADA

WE CAN DO THAT!!!



WHERE THE HECK IS 

ELKO, NEVADA?  



ELKO COUNTY
 VITALITY INTEGRATED PROGRAMS (VIPs) – OUR 

CCBHC IS LOCATED IN ELKO, NEVADA

 ELKO IS A  FRONTIER COUNTY HAS A POPULATION 

OF 6 OR LESS PER SQUARE MILE

 ELKO COUNTY WOULD HOLD RHODE ISLAND, 

DELAWARE, CONNECTICUT, VERMONT AND THE 

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 

 DISTANCE FROM POPULATION CENTERS OR 

SPECIALITY MEDICAL CARE:
 TWIN FALLS, IDAHO – 165 MILES

 SALT LAKE CITY, UTAH – 229 MILES

 RENO, NEVADA  288 MILES

 LAS VEGAS, NEVADA  422 MILES



ELKO COUNTY CLARK COUNTY

 ELKO COUNTY POPULATION 

OF 48,818

 SQUARE MILES IN ELKO 

COUNTY 17,303

 ELKO COUNTY HAS 2.84 

PEOPLE PER SQUARE MILE

 ELKO COUNTY IS THE 4TH

LARGEST COUNTY IN THE 

UNITED STATES

 THE CITY OF ELKO HAS A 

POPULATION OF 20,442

 400 JACKRABBITS PER 

SQUARE MILE

 CLARK COUNTY (LAS VEGAS) 

HAS A POPULATION OF 

2,155,664

 SQUARE MILES IN CLARK 

COUNTY 8,061

 CLARK COUNTY HAS 4,376 

PEOPLE PER SQUARE MILE

 CLARK COUNTY IS THE 22ND

LARGEST COUNTY IN THE 

UNITED STATES

 THE POPULATION OF LAS 

VEGAS IS 648,224

 CLARK COUNTY HAS NO 

JACKRABBITS



WHY DID ELKO NEED A CCBHC?

 NEVADA CONSUMERS WITH MENTAL ILLNESS WHO DID NOT RECEIVE 

TREATMENT

 67.5% - ADULTS

 71.6% OF ADOLESCENTS

 ON AVERAGE ONE PERSON DIES EVERY THIRTEEN HOURS IN NEVADA 

BY SUICIDE

 ELKO COUNTY HAS 4 TIMES THE STATE SUICIDE RATE

 THE CENTER FOR MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES HAS RANKED NEVADA 

AS THE WORST AMONG THE 15 WESTERN STATES FOR MENTAL 

ILLNESS PREVELANCE

 MENTAL HEALTH PROBLEMS, ESPECIALLY DEPRESSION, ARE A 

DIRECT RESULT OF DRUG USE AND PEOPLE USE WHEN THEY ARE 

DEPRESSED

 100% OF THE POPULATION OF ELKO COUNTY IS LIVING IN A HEALTH 

PROVIDER SHORTAGE AREA FOR MENTAL HEALTH CARE



CHALLENGES

PEOPLE WHO LIVE IN ELKO SHARED THE FOLLOWING 

BARRIERS TO BASIC MEDICAL AND BEHAVIORAL 

HEALTH CARE:

 COST OF MEDICAL CARE/BEHAVIORAL HEALTH 

CARE

 LACK OF PROVIDERS AND LACK OF PROVIDERS 

WHO ACCEPT MEDICARE AND MEDICAID

 QUALITY OF CARE

 TIMELINESS OF APPOINTMENTS (9 MONTH WAITING 

LIST FOR MENTAL HEALTH TREATMENT)



CHALLENGES

 SHORTAGE OF HEALTHCARE PROVIDERS

 SHORTAGE OF CHRONIC PAIN MANAGEMENT 

RESOURCES

 WEATHER

 REMOTE LOCATION – NO GREYHOUND!

 STATE LICENSING BOARDS

 TOTAL STAFF OF 45

 EXECUTIVE STAFF OF 2

 NOT AN INTEGRATED BEHAVIORAL HEALTH SYSTEM

 HAD TO HIRE 90% OF OUR PROFESSIONAL MENTAL 

HEALTH STAFF FROM OUT OF STATE



INNOVATIONS WHICH HELPED 

VITALITY SUCCEED
 PUBLIC/PRIVATE PARTNERSHIP WITH THE STATE OF NEVADA

 INTRODUCTION OF OFFICE IN A BOX

 HIRED A TALENT HEADHUNTER TO SEARCH AROUND THE COUNTRY 

FOR QUALIFIED PEOPLE

 WORKED WITH THE STATE LEGISLATORS, STATE OFFICIALS AND 

STATE LICENSING BOARDS TO EXPEDITE APPLICATIONS

 OFFERED MOVING ALLOWANCES

 ENHANCED SALARIES AND BENEFITS

 OFFERED INCENTIVE BONUS PAYMENTS

 EXPANDED TELEMED AND TELEHEALTH SERVICES 

 BECAME A QUALIFIED SITE FOR STATE STUDENT LOAN PAYBACK

 BECAME A BOARD CERTIFIED TRAINING SITE FOR LCSW INTERNS 

AND GRADUATE STUDENTS – WE ARE NOW GROWING OUR OWN!!!



RESULTS 
 JULY 1, 2017 – JUNE 30, 2018

 1,009 CONSUMERS ADMITTED TO SERVICES

 11,841 UNITS OF SERVICE PROVIDED

 OVER 23% OF THE POPULATION IS BELOW THE 

AGE OF 17 WITH THE YOUNGEST CONSUMER 

BEING 3 YEARS OLD

 51.14% FEMALE CONSUMERS

 48.86% MALE CONSUMERS

NO WAIT LIST!!!
 WE DID THAT!!!



THANK YOU

ESTER M QUILICI, LADC, SCADCI, NCACII, 

CEAP, SAP

CEO/COO

VITALITY UNLIMITED

775-738-4158




























